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August 16, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council 

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

This letter transmits to the Council an ordinance related to the federal litigation captioned Newport Yacht Club v. City of Bellevue, No. 03 2534 Z.  The lawsuit alleged the County was responsible for sediment and storm water discharged from Coal Creek Park, and that the discharges interfered with property in Newport Shores and violated state and federal environmental laws, including the Clean Water Act, the Endangered Species Act, the Model Toxics Control Act, the Solid Waste Disposal Act and the state Water Pollution Control Act.  The ordinance approves the settlement agreement negotiated between King County, the City of Bellevue and the Plaintiffs, and it directs the Executive to implement the terms of the agreement.  A copy of the settlement agreement is attached.  The settlement agreement completely resolves all existing claims of the plaintiffs, and minimizes the County’s exposure to future tort and environmental claims arising out of conditions in Coal Creek Park.

More broadly, the settlement agreement addresses sediment and storm water management in Coal Creek basin, where those issues have provided many difficult challenges over the past twenty-five years.  The 1987 Coal Creek Basin Plan identified many such issues and solutions to deal with them.  The County and the City of Bellevue implemented the vast majority of those solutions.  The County also foreclosed many additional problems by purchasing Cougar Mountain Regional Wildland Park and protecting it from further development.  However, further challenges—including the management of historic mine waste in Coal Creek Park—appeared in the following years. 

In 1996, a combination of heavy rain and upslope erosion led to a substantial slope failure in the so-called “Cinder Mine” area of Coal Creek Park.  Thousands of cubic yards of old mine waste and related materials washed into the Creek, which carried much of that sediment down to Newport Shores.  Mine waste appears to constitute between one-quarter and one-third of the material in the present surface layer of the delta at the Creek’s mouth.  Additional volumes of mine waste remain entrained in the Creek between the Cinder Mine area and the delta at the Creek’s mouth.  A much greater quantity of mine waste remains in that Park along a mile or more of the Creek’s south bank.  Additional, small slope failures and slumps have occurred in that reach of the Creek.  The County has worked to address these and related issues over the years.

The settlement agreement provides for the transfer of two properties (Coal Creek Park and Surrey Downs) to the City of Bellevue, $2.5 million for capital improvements in Coal Creek basin and for an escrow fund for salmon habitat enhancement and flood protection work, $75,000 for attorney's fees, and $30,000 to re-dredge a portion of the boat basin in Newport Shores.  The federal district court for the western district of Washington will retain jurisdiction over the settlement agreement.

The settlement agreement requires that both properties be transferred by November 15, 2004, and that all funds be transferred (or placed in escrow, whichever applies) within 10 days of the court’s final approval of the agreement.  The settlement agreement incorporates escrow instructions that will allow the County to monitor draw requests and to ensure that the escrow funds are used only for the purposes contemplated in the settlement agreement.  If the County believes that escrow funds are or may be misused, the County may petition the Court to enforce the terms of the settlement agreement. 

In short, the County’s obligations under the settlement agreement are to pay money as set forth in the agreement, and to transfer title to Coal Creek Park and Surrey Downs to the City of Bellevue.  Transfer of the Surrey Downs property would not affect or alter the interlocal agreement to provide District Court services there through December 31, 2006.  In contrast to the County’s simple duties under the settlement agreement, that document obligates the City of Bellevue, the Newport Yacht Club, and the Weinsteins to undertake a variety of complex and potentially difficult capital projects and maintenance work throughout the basin.

As shown below, the County’s total cash contribution to the settlement is $2.605 million, which reflects the County’s settlement obligation of $2.755 million less a $150,000 “credit” for recent overbank erosion control work the County performed in Coal Creek Park.  When we became aware of the potential liability, we worked with the Council to set aside $2.5 million in REET revenues in a new Parks CIP project, entitled "Coal Creek Improvements," for negotiated improvements to address the erosion and sedimentation problems at the park.  Those funds, in combination with a WLR CIP appropriation for Coal Creek drainage stabilization, backed by revenues derived from the proceeds of an earlier settlement in prior Coal Creek litigation (King County v. Oki Developments, Inc., No. 99-2-23534-2 KNT), are sufficient to provide for the cash cost of this settlement.  The Parks CIP fund share is $2.5 million (96%), and the WLR CIP fund share is $105,000 (4%).

	Fund
	% Share
	Total Payment

(Millions) 

	3490 (Parks Facilities Rehab)
	96%
	$2.5

	3292 (SWM CIP Non-bond subfund)
	4%
	$.105

	Total
	100%
	$2.605


I certify that funds needed to pay for this settlement are available and already appropriated in capital projects that would allow the funds to be transferred; therefore no new appropriation authority is included in the enclosed ordinance. 

Together with the City of Bellevue, we are negotiating the terms of the interlocal agreement for the transfer of properties.  We have not yet finalized the terms of that agreement.  We anticipate that we will provide the Council with one or more striker amendments to the ordinance, to incorporate up-to-date versions of the interlocal agreement as negotiations progress.  We also wish to note that several exhibits to the interlocal (legal descriptions, leasehold agreement) are still in the process of being finalized and will be furnished to the Council as soon as they are available.

If you need additional information, please call Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget, at (206) 296-3434, or Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at (206) 296-6500. 

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive 

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff 




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee 




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council 


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Maureen Welch, Acting Division Director, Parks Division, DNRP

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, DES

Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

Dave Lawson, Internal Audit Manager, OMB

Terri Flaherty, Senior Policy Analyst, OMB

